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[Dr. McKinley, message #3 YOU ARE GIFTED TO SERVE ]  < 289 > 
Tonight I’m aware that even as we sing that song and as you express your 
heart in that worship that there are people who are here who are in a time 
of need and a…, Cheryl, while you’re still there, would you just play that 
little melody again and just play that chorus for us and a…, I don’t need 
any other vocal music, I just need a little bit of piano support here, but 
a…, if you’re here tonight and you have a need, I don’t wanna miss this 
moment for praying for that need in your life and I know that our plan is 
usually to preach and to pray after we preach, but you know there’s not 
anything in the world that says we can’t pray before we preach [slight 
congregation laughter] and there just may be somebody tonight who would 
say, you know I stood and I was singing and worshipping because I have a 
need tonight and I just wanna ask you in this moment, in a spirit of 
prayer, this isn’t show and tell, this is stand and pray, but if tonight 
there’s a prayer need in your life, there’s something on your heart, 
there’s someone that you love, there’s a burden that you’re bearing, maybe 
there’s a card that you have that you received tonight when you entered 
the building and it just touched your heart, you feel like, I need to pray 
for this person, many of you can be doing that in this moment. But if you 
have a personal need I want you just quietly to stand where you are and 
I’m gonna ask our prayer partners and our pastors to come out very quickly 
and meet you and pray for you. If you’ve got a prayer need tonight I just 
want you to stand up. We’re not trying to embarrass you, we’re not trying 
to do anything except just to say we’ve sung a song that has pulled us, 
compelled us, to say Lord You are my strength, You are my shelter, my 
Deliverer, my pr…my very present help in this hour of need. You just gotta 
be willing to say I have a need. We’re moving there, we’re moving in, we 
wanna pray for you. Let’s just pray and all of the rest of you just be in 
a spirit of prayer…[pause]…That’s right just stand up, if there’s a need 
just stand up. We want to minister to one another through prayer…[pause]… 
and God sees and God knows and God cares…[long pause]… There’s still time 
if you need to stand. God bless you!…Just give us a minute to get to you, 
just stand where you are, we’ll pray for you…[pause]…All of us praying to 
thank God for so many who are saying I need intercession tonight…[pause]… 
 
Lord we remember tonight that Your Word says, humble yourselves before the 
Lord and He will lift you up, casting every care upon Him because He cares 
for you and Lord tonight You’ve seen the tears that have been shed in this 
place and Lord you know the hearts and the burdens and the needs and the 
questions. Lord you know the grief, You know the struggles, You know our 
anxiety. There’s not anything that You do not know about us and yet I just 
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thank You tonight, O God, for people who’ve been willing to stand in this 
moment and to say Lord You are what I need and I call upon Your name and 
so Lord, tonight we call upon You in faith, we believe You O God in these 
moments that as Your Word says, confess your faults to one another and 
pray for one another that you may be healed for the effectual, fervent 
prayer of the righteous avails much and Lord tonight we pray, not because 
we’re worthy, but because of what Jesus has done, not because of our 
goodness, but because of Your promises and tonight we embrace Your 
strength and we embrace Your mercy and we embrace Your love and Lord 
tonight I thank You for hearing and answering prayer. You are our 
strength, our shelter, our deliverer, our strong tower, our very present 
help in this time of need, in Jesus name. Amen. Amen. 
 
God bless you. Well, Amen, thank you guys, all of you. Thank you, all of 
you who have stepped out to pray for others and thank all of you for 
praying with us as we’ve taken this time to pray tonight and I just had a 
sense as I saw us responding to that music and…and just the prompting of 
the Holy Spirit that a…, it just a…, was time for us to pause and pray 
right now and a…, that’s so much a part of what I want us to be able to do 
and to share together a…, when we come together each week here at the 
connection service and a…, I thank God for the blessing of prayer and the 
support of it, as well as the joy of answered prayer in each of our lives 
as we seek the Lord. A…, obviously it’s a joy to pray for each other 
tonight, but it’s also a…, a good thing to a…, confess together. Did you 
know that? That’s a good thing to do. I wanna…I wanna see a positive 
connect…confession tonight. How many of you would say I have had a great 
day today? Today’s been a good day for me, I’ve had a great day! Okay! A 
number of you have. Zig, I knew you had, I’d already asked you that 
question earlier, that’s what made me think about this. You know, you 
always ask Zig, Zig how’re you doin…he…are you doin good? He says, “No, 
I…I’m doin better than good.” So I love that, are you doin good or better 
than good? That’s always what Zig says. He’s had a great day, many of you, 
now I wanna be honest okay? Who in here tonight would say, I gotta be 
honest, I have had a bad day, I’ve had a rotten day? Okay, I see you right 
over there, I want you to come up here just a minute, one of you young 
ladies [congregation laughter] right back there. Right, no somebody just 
did, come here, right back there I see you. Either, you two…you flip the 
coin, one of the two of you come, I’ll see you guys. Who else had a bad 
day, was there somebody? Nobody else had a bad day now have they? [more 
laughter] If you’ve had a bad day I want you to come up just a…I need 
about 3 of you up here right now. Chris I need your help real quick. Would 
you help me? And if you’ve had…okay, here we go and where are you sir? 
Right there in that green shirt, I want you to come up here. You guys come 
stand right here I’m gonna make you do somethin really hard. I want you to 
turn around and just look at people. You don’t have to come all the way, 
you just come right there and a…, there we go, we’ll just go right here 
and turn around and stand right there okay? I need you to grab somethin 
here for me just a minute. These people have said they have had a bad day 
and I’ve just had a bad moment, cause I only needed 3 and I’ve got 4 [more 
laughter] but that’s okay. A…it…it’s just got…my day’s just gone bad on 
me, but that’s okay, publicly it…it just happened. These things happen 
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when they’re not perfect science, so a…, I’ll see if I can’t figure out 
somethin else. Oh I’ve got an idea. Okay, a…, let me see here just a 
minute, here you go, you’ve had a bad day, you need a gift, you’ve had a 
bad day. Here we go, you need a gift, you’ve had a bad day [applause] 
you’ve had a bad…no…you’ve had a bad day you need a gift [applause] I 
think I’ve got a little bit of money, so you’ll get a little…get a gift 
that’s somethin that I just remembered that I had in my pocket, I’m not 
gonna let you come up here for nothing. Okay, that’s…that’s just not gonna 
happen so, okay, so we’ve all had a bad day but guess what? It just got 
better, they all got gifts and now you get to open your gift. Doesn’t 
everybody like to get a gift, isn’t it always fun to get a gift on a bad 
day? Huh? [applause] So let’s just take a minute and open our gifts. This 
is kinda like grab bag, you have no idea what’s inside that bag. This 
could make your day worse, this could make your day better. [congregation 
laughter] How we doin? Huh? All right, let me step down here and find out 
what’s goin on here tonight. What’d you get? 
 
[I got turtles] 
 
Turtles, like chocolate turtles? 
 
[Chocolate turtles] 
 
Woo, it’s a better day. [applause] And if the day doesn’t get better it’ll 
ease the pain, right? Isn’t that good, chocolate. What’d you get tonight? 
 
[A book] 
 
You got a book and what’s it called? 
 
[Life According To Jesus.] 
 
Life According To Jesus by our pastor Dr. Jack Graham, so you got a book 
today. [applause] And what did you get today? 
 
[A candle] 
 
You got a candle, okay, and a…, is it scented? 
 
[Yeah] 
 
Yeah, that’s pretty nice, I like that. That’s good, yeah, okay and a…, 
just because you came you got lunch money, right? You got a little bit 
there, [congregation laughter] got some money so you’re in great shape I’m 
glad you came. Woo, that’s what you call bein prepared in season and out 
of season, because I didn’t have a clue what I was gonna do. [more 
laughter] I was thinkin about offerin you a Tic Tac, but that just didn’t 
seem right in the midst of everything else that was here tonight. [more 
laughter] All right, after today you’d have taken the Tic Tac right. But 
see then I might have offended you publicly. There we go, cause you’d a 
thought, okay…so each of you guys now let me ask you somethin. Did any of 
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you have a clue I was gonna do this before we started tonight? No, and did 
you do anything to deserve this today, I mean have we…have we done 
anything here to…for you to earn getting this gift tonight? You were just 
chosen weren’t you? And you were just chosen and given a gift and what you 
got you just got because of grace tonight. Isn’t that right? Now, you’ve 
been given a gift of grace and you’ve had a bad day and I hope that today 
this bad day will always be remembered as a good day, because you got 
something good at the end of the day. Now, given everything you’ve 
received, what the best way that you can use what you’ve got in your life? 
What…how…how can you maximize this gift in your life? What can you do with 
it. You tell me what can you do? 
 
[Give it to you] 
 
No you don’t have to give it to me. [more laughter] But if you’d open it 
you and I could have some fun together right? [more laughter] I mean we 
could enjoy a half box of turtles each, that wouldn’t be bad would it? 
 
[That’d be great] 
 
And you got a book. It’s a very good book and you can take it and you can 
read it, but the greatest thing you can do with it is read it and do what 
with it. 
 
[Take it to heart] 
 
Take it to heart, and maybe because of what it does to your heart it 
benefits somebody else’s life, because that book and it’s truth begins to 
live through you. And then you have a candle. Now how many of you have 
candles in your house? How many of you have unlit candles in your house? 
Okay, when do we light candles in our house? When people come over, right? 
We don’t ever just…well I don’t say we ever, but you know what I mean? 
They tend to just sit around unlit. But some day, some night, somebody’s 
comin and we think, okay, I’m gonna light the candle, because we enjoy 
sharing that candle with somebody else. Right? And you don’t have a lot of 
money, but I guess you can at least take it and do what with it? 
 
[Buy lunch] 
 
You could buy lunch. You could buy somebody else’s lunch. 
 
[Yeah] 
 
You could actually do a 2 for 1 lunch that way, couldn’t you? 
 
[If I had a coupon] 
 
Yeah, exactly, if you had a coupon, that’s good. [congregation laughter] I 
like this guy, he’s a good man. [more laughter] All right, well, you guys 
just had a better day, you can go have a seat. Thank you for helpin me 
tonight, you were an encouragement by bein here tonight. [applause] You 
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see every one of these people today came in and they had a bad day. There 
was one prerequisite for receiving a gift tonight, it wasn’t doing 
anything in order to achieve it, it was just being willing to admit that 
they had a bad day and in much the same way that’s what the Christian life 
is all about. It begins with an admission that we have sinned and fallen 
short of the glory of God. Now I didn’t say these people all came to 
confess their sins tonight, I just said that it begins with your 
willingness to stand up and say God I’ve missed Your mark, God I’ve sinned 
against You, God I’m not worthy of Your grace. But you know what God does? 
God in His grace reaches down and touches our lives. God in His grace 
loves us and forgives us and then God in His goodness gives us gifts in 
order to live the rest of our lives as reminders that He has changed us 
and He has made us new. But every one of those gifts that He gives to us 
He doesn’t give to us simply that we would take and then just put em back 
in the wrappings. You know? Just think tonight if they just took all those 
gifts and wrapped em up set em in the corner and never used them. But you 
see He gave us those gifts so that we might take those gifts and share 
those gifts and that’s what we’ve been learning in the book of Romans, it 
is the fact that the life that you’ve been born to live is a life that 
you’ve been born to give and in Romans chapter 12, verses 1 and 2 we 
learned something about this life that Jesus gives and what He wants with 
us. In fact Romans 12, 1 and 2 really is a passage of Scripture, the hinge 
text between the doctrine of Romans chapter 1 through Romans chapter 11 
and the practice seen from Romans 12 through Romans 16 and yet it is this 
hinge that has been given to us to move us forward into God’s plan, God’s 
purpose and God’s desire for each and every one of our lives. In a very 
real sense Romans 12, 1 and 2 helps us to get online with fulfilling God’s 
will in our lives. But then after we get through Romans 12, 1 and 2 which 
says: 
 
1I urge you, I beseech you brethren by the mercies of God, that you present 
your bodies a living sacrifice, holy, and acceptable to God, which is your 
reasonable service. 2And do not be conformed to this world, but be 
transformed by the renewing of your mind, that you may prove what is that 
good, acceptable and perfect will of God. 
 
That’s what Romans 12, 1 and 2 says. Now what is the will of God? How do I 
live out the will of God? Well, beginning in verse 3 once I’ve understood 
what it is to know God and to surrender my life to Him, now I begin to 
live life on God’s purpose and God’s agenda instead of my own and Romans 
chapter 12, verse 3 says: 
 
For I say, through the grace given to me, to everyone who is among you, 
not to think of himself more highly than he ought to think, but to think 
soberly, as God has dealt to each one a measure of faith. 
 
You see, once I have experienced and tasted the grace of God in my life it 
changes the way I think. It changes the way I think of the world, but it 
changes the way that I think about me as who I am and what my life is all 
about and no longer do I think about life from a purely selfish and self-
centered point of view, instead, I begin to think in my life about 



  6  #3 You Are Gifted To Serve 

5/13/16   pjy 

service, about stewardship, about living to share the gift that God has so 
wonderfully given to me. Certainly that’s the gift of life in Jesus 
Christ, the gift of salvation. It’s what propels me to be a witness for 
Christ. I want other people to see and to know what Christ has done and 
what He has accomplished in my life. But not only do I want to be a 
witness for Christ I want every day and all of the energies of my life to 
be consumed with thinking thoughts that are spiritual and purposeful for 
the will of God and that begins with the way that I see and the way that I 
think about me. That begins with the way that you see and the way that you 
think about you. And so tonight as we step forward in understanding 
something about what God has done for us and what it is now to live this 
life that I’ve been born to give, I learned that the life that I’m born to 
live and the life that I’m born to give is a life that God has given me 
and in that life He has gifted me to be of service to Him and to others. 
If I could put it in a statement: 
 
GOD DESIGNED YOU TO MAKE A UNIQUE CONTRIBUTION. 
 
God designed you to and God designed me to make a unique contribution and 
God wants me to start thinking about my life the way that He see me and 
the way that He wants to use me rather than thinking about life just for 
myself and in myself. That’s why Paul says: 
 
…I say, to you through the grace that was given… 
 
This is all a…, a grace journey and what grace does to me and how the 
grace of God changes my thinking. 
 
…that everyone who’s among might not think more highly of himself than he 
ought to think, but to think soberly, as God has given to every one a 
measure of faith. 
 
You see all of this discussion about being a living sacrifice in verses 1 
and 2 is not intended to destroy us, it’s intended to employ us, to move 
us into the will and the plan of God. God doesn’t want my life to be a 
sacrifice that it may be dead, He wants it to be a sacrifice that it may 
be alive and that through that living sacrifice my life begins to be a 
point of grace in the lives of people everywhere I go. So, I have to begin 
to see myself the way God sees me. I have to tell you grace changes the 
way you see yourself. Tonight we had 4 people who came up here and I know 
they didn’t wanna come up here in front of all these people, but you know 
what? They saw themselves different, they saw themselves as something 
special when they walked away, cause they got gifts that the rest of you 
didn’t get tonight and you know how they got those gifts? They said I had 
a bad day and all the rest of you said I have a great day. You see it’s a 
neat thing how the grace of God begins to change and to reshape our mind, 
our heart and our thoughts and they’re gonna go home tonight and each of 
them is gonna say you know what? Something good happened to me today and 
it’s because of the fact that in the same way spiritually God touches us 
and begins to change the way we see ourselves and how we think. Now 
there’re 2 ditches in the way that you see yourself and think about 
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yourself that can be destructive. 
 
One of the ditches, of course, is the one that Paul identifies here when 
he says: 
 
…not to think of yourself more highly than you ought to think… 
 
And INFLATED VIEW OF YOURSELF, a…, this is a very common problem. How many 
of you know somebody who has a problem with pride, they have an inflated 
view of themselves? Would you lift your hands, how many of you? If you’re 
sitting next to them, how many of you would…no! [congregation laughter] 
You see, with pride it’s something that’s easy to see others, it’s hard to 
see in me and yet the reality is, is that it’s easy for us to have an 
inflated view of ourselves. When I think of thinking more highly than you 
ought to think, being inflated, I think about a balloon. You know how…you 
know how you feel when somebody’s got a balloon and they goin…[blows air] 
what happens the larger that balloon gets? Everybody in the room gets more 
and more tense cause they know it’s gonna explode don’t they? Well, that’s 
exactly what happens when you get around somebody who got an inflated view 
of themselves, they just keep swelling and swelling and swelling and you 
just think stop, stop, you’re gonna pop. [pause for congregation laughter] 
< turn tape >  the other alternative is not to have an inflated view of 
yourself… 
 
It’s to have a DEFLATED VIEW OF YOURSELF. Have you ever walked out to your 
car and looked down and noticed the tire was sitting extra close to the 
ground and you think, oh goodness, it’s gonna be a bad day right? I mean 
it doesn’t take long to figure that out because it’s deflated and when 
something’s deflated, when something’s let down that’s another danger and 
the 2 dangers about life for you and for me, even after we’ve tasted the 
grace of God is one that now we somehow seem to think that God has given 
us our spirituality to inflate us and make us bigger, better people for 
our means, but the other is to become deflated and downcast and 
downtrodden and all become Eeors of the spirit, “Thanks for noticin me.” 
[slight congregation laughter] and we just kinda go through life just beat 
down. You see those are the 2 ditches of life, self-inflation and self- 
deflation. Paul said I don’t want you to think of yourself in either one 
of those categories. He said I want you to think soberly as God has given 
to every one of you a measure of faith and who you are and what you are, 
you are by the design of God. God has designed you to make a unique 
contribution through your life and from this day forward He wants to use 
you as an instrument of His grace in the lives of others. So that brings 
us all to a positive confession that we need to make tonight and I want 
every one of you to say it with me. You ready? Here’s what we’re gonna 
say. 
 
I am gifted by God! 
 
Would you say that with me? 
 
I am gifted by God! 
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Let’s say that one more time. 
 
I am gifted by God! 
 
That may be the best thing anybody’s said about you all day today. Huh? 
And you heard it in your own voice. Let’s say it one more time. 
 
I am gifted by God! 
 
And God has given you gifts in grace, He has made you like you are and 
measured you as you are by faith in order that your life may begin to 
fulfill the function and the design that He has for you. He’s sovereign in 
His design. You don’t choose the design, it’s His design, but what you do 
is you recognize it. You recognize it and you begin to live it in your 
life. God designed you to make a unique contribution and that’s why the 
Bible says: 
 
3…through the grace given…everyone of us is not to think more highly than 
we ought to think, but to think soberly, as God has dealt to each a 
measure of faith. 4For as we are many members and one body, but all members 
do not have the same function, 5so we, being many, are one body in Christ, 
and individually members of one another. 
 
Here’s the spiritual principle, God has uniquely made and designed you to 
fulfill His purpose within the body of Christ and He’s chosen where He 
would put you. Those who came forward tonight had no say over whether they 
got chocolates or books or candles or money, but every one of them got 
something tonight and every one of us who has been touched by the grace 
the God receives something that God intends for us to use in His body and 
He is the One who has made the choice, distributed the gifts and placed us 
in the body. Now you know this body, this human body is unique and 
interesting and specific in its design. I mean, God has made our bodies in 
such an incredible way. Think about how different we are from the animal 
kingdom. How many of the animals are on all fours? How many of the animals 
look down to the ground and look for survival and…and they move and they 
run and there’s all of that…that whole dynamic of what goes on in the 
animal kingdom. But you and I’ve been made to stand upright. You and I’ve 
have been made to be able to look up and to worship God as we’ve done 
tonight and to lift our hearts and minds and voices to Him. We’ve been 
made such that when we do stand our eyes are at the highest level possible 
so that we can see, ha, however much distance God’s given us based on our 
height, hum, and He chose that too, whether you’re 4 foot 2 or 7 foot 1, 
God has given you your height. But He’s given you design and every one of 
our bodies has some common features and some distinctive features, some of 
em are just downright odd, but we’ll talk about that in another message. 
[slight congregation laughter] Now God could have designed the body in a 
much different fashion right? I mean God could have put my eyeball on my 
finger. Think about that! I could look over my shoulder and see who was 
comin up behind me without ever havin to turn my head. I could count my 
change in the pocket without ever havin to get it out. [more laughter] But 
every time I got ready to get on an elevator I’d stick myself right in the 
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eye when I got ready to get on the elevator. [more laughter] No see God 
gave me my hands and my fingers that be…they would be extremities, they 
would extend from me, they could reach out and do things away at a 
distance from my body. God put my eyes at a top level and He put 
protection, large bone structure around my eyes and my heard and then He 
gave me all of these different things that have been brought together and 
coordinated together and yet each member of the body has a unique 
contribution and though all the members are not the same, none of the 
members are without value. Think about your little toe. When’s the last 
time you thought about your little toe? I can tell you when it was, it was 
dark, you were walkin through the house late at night, you caught it on 
the edge of a chair and suddenly it became the most important member in 
your whole body. [more laughter] Now the fact of the matter is most days 
you don’t ever think about your little toe, you really don’t unless you 
have pain or injury. But you know what? You need your little toe. Anybody 
wanna give up their little toe tonight? Heh! No! You see we need every 
member of the body, it’s all a part of the design and yet each member has 
been made and designed to make a contribution and tonight God has graced 
you that you would make a contribution. What are we saying together? 
 
I am gifted by God! 
 
There’s a second thing that I want you to see tonight and that is that not 
only that God designed you to make a unique contribution, but… 
 
GOD GIFTED YOU FOR A PRACTICAL AND A SPECIFIC FUNCTION. 
 
God gifted you for, let me get my words right, a specific and a practical 
function. Not only has He ordered and arranged you and placed you in His 
body and God intends for you to live out that part of His grace in your 
life, but He’s given you a specific assignment, just as I was talking 
about a finger, a toe, an eye, an ear, a mouth and God has given every one 
of us the means by which we are to minister to the body. Now, Romans 
chapter 12 is one of 3 PRIMARY PASSAGES OF SCRIPTURE in the Bible on the 
subject of spiritual gifts, 3 primary passages of Scripture in the Bible 
ON THE SUBJECT OF SPIRITUAL GIFTS. The first of those that I would point 
out to you is Romans or excuse me, 1 CORINTHIANS CHAPTER 12, 1 Corinthians 
12 is a long and an extensive discussion about spiritual gifts and yet 
there’s a specific vent and focus to that. EPHESIANS CHAPTER 4 is another 
of the significant chapters in the Bible on spiritual gifts and then 
ROMANS CHAPTER 12. If I could break these down and give you general 
oversights as to the different types of gifts that are described and this 
is interesting, there is not one portion of Scripture that gives us a 
comprehensive view of all spiritual gifts. The gifts that we are, that are 
mentioned and that are listed are basically gifts that are given to us a…, 
not to be extensive, but to be suggestive of how God works and moves 
within the body of Christ. In 1 Corinthians chapter 12 we see primarily a 
focus on SIGN GIFTS…sign gifts and they were intended for the authenticity 
of the church. The signs, they were miraculous signs; they were in 
particular associated with the ministry of the apostles, that is those who 
had been the followers of Christ, the original 12 including the apostle 
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Paul and those who had seen and been eyewitnesses of Christ. They were a 
part of that transition between Christ ascending to heaven and the arrival 
of the Holy Spirit and the movement of the Spirit in the church and yet 
this brought great conflict and great controversy in the church then even 
as it does today. There are many people today who wanna build the entirety 
of the church on the sign gifts; gifts of healing, gifts of miracles, 
gifts of tongues and of course that’s the one that becomes the most 
significant and the most focused upon because the primary mindset is this, 
is if you don’t have the gift of tongues you haven’t received the Holy 
Spirit, because the sign of the Holy Sprit is the gift of tongues. Now 
don’t ever let anybody tell you that, because that is not what the Bible 
teaches, the Bible is clear… 
 
…if anyone has not the Spirit of Christ… 
 
Romans chapter 8, verse 9. 
 
…he is none of His. 
 
In fact again over in the book of 1 Corinthians chapter 12 Paul says that 
tongues have been given as a witness and as a testimony, as a sign to 
those who do not believe. In Rom…in 1 Corinthians chapter 12 in verse 13 
he says: 
 
For by one Spirit we were all baptized into one body–… 
 
But in 1 Corinthians chapter 14 and verse 22 he says we do not all have 
the gift of tongues. We do not all have the gift of healings. We do not 
all have the gift of miracles. So the Bible never contradicts itself in 
this fashion. Now I say this tonight, not because I want to try to take 
offense and injury to those who are a part of a larger movement that’s out 
there in our world today called the charismatic movement. There are many 
very sincere and wonderful believers, who love Jesus and who are part of 
that movement, but when it comes to this matter of teaching and of some 
sort of a doctorate that says that we received the Holy Spirit and that 
the only evidence of the Holy Spirit or the primary evidence of the Holy 
Spirit is the gift of tongues, I have to differ and differ strongly with 
them, because the Spirit is the seal of salvation in Christ. You get Jesus 
and you get the Sprit and you get it all at one time. You don’t get it in 
several different stages. Now, do I understand why people would seek sign 
gifts? Sure! Who among us does not crave for the supernatural and God is a 
supernatural God, but God is not the kind of supernatural God who simply 
gets us together in worship services so that we can have spiritual 
experiences. When Paul wrote about tongues and these other gifts in 1 
Corinthians 12 he was writing to correct division and conflict that had 
come in the church over the misuse and abuse of these gifts. Interestingly 
enough out of 21 epistles, that is letters in the New Testament, only one 
addresses the issue of tongues and it addresses it in conflict and that’s 
the book of 1 Corinthians. It’s never mentioned anywhere else in the other 
21 New Testament letters. That should tell us a whole lot about it. Now, 
the purpose of my message tonight is not to do an intensive study on this 
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but to simply say, why did God give sign gifts at the time of the book of 
Acts and in the early establishment of the church? It was in order to 
authenticate the ministry of the church and for unbelievers to see and to 
come. In fact it’s interesting that in the book of Acts the tongues that 
were spoken were not prayer languages, the tongues that were spoken were 
the tongues of foreign languages. In fact the Greek word that’s found in 
Acts chapter 2 is that each man heard in his own tongue, literally his own 
dialektos, our word dialect. It was an amazing part of the way that the 
gospel was proclaimed and people were shaken at Pentecost because they 
heard the gospel in their own language and they were able to respond and 
they did, over 3,000 of them on that day. So 1 Corinthians 12 talks about 
sign gifts, those that were intended for the authenticity of the church. 
 
Ephesians chapter 4 talks about support gifts. They were intended for the 
maturity of the church, SUPPORT GIFTS. Here in Ephesians chapter 4 the 
Bible tells us that:   [verses 11 & 12] 
 
11…He gave some to the apostles, and some prophets, and some evangelists, 
and some pastors and teachers, 12for the equipping of the saints for the 
work of the ministry, for the edifying of the body of Christ, 
 
God has given the gifts of the church and some specific gifts to the 
church to build up the body of Christ and he talks about pastors and he 
talks about teachers and he talks about evangelists and he talks all the 
way back to the apostles and the prophets. They were a part of the 
establishment, the intended ministry of God for the maturity of the 
church. They were support gifts for empowerment and encouragement. 
 
But here in Romans 12…here in Romans 12 he talks about SERVICE GIFTS and 
they are intended for ministry through the church. The sign gifts were 
intended for the authenticity of the church in the 1st Century. The support 
gifts were intended for the maturity of the church throughout all 
centuries and the service gifts are intended for the ministry of the 
church, that’s you and me, today. Now what is a service gift? Well, let’s 
read it together back in Romans chapter 12 verse 6: 
 
6Having then gifts differing according to the grace that is given to us, 
let us use them: if prophecy, let us prophesy proportion to our faith; 7or 
ministry, let us use it in our ministering; he who teaches, in teaching; 
8he who exhorts, in exhortation; he who gives, with liberality; he who 
leads, with diligence; and he who shows mercy, with cheerfulness. 
 
These are gifts of service. I like what Ma…a…William MacRay said, he said: 
 
“The ability to function effectively and significantly in a particular 
service as a member of Christ’s body, the church.” 
 
That’s what these gifts are, they’re abilities to function effectively and 
significantly in a particular service as a member of Christ’s body, the 
church and here we’re given some gifts. Now let’s look at these gifts for 
just a moment. Obviously we could just do nothing but camp down for the 
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next 7 or 8 weeks and just study gift by gift, but let me just give you 
the overview of these gifts tonight and in the next hour and 22 minutes I 
think that we’ll be able [congregation laughter] I just needed to be sure 
you were still listening, [more laughter] What are the gifts? 
 
#1 is the GIFT OF PROPHECY. What is the spiritual gift of prophecy? Well, 
I think of the prophets of being the forcefully compelled, the indication 
of the Greek language here is not so much that this is a person who 
foretells the future, a seer a mystic, but it’s someone who forth-tells, 
someone who proclaims, it’s the office of the prophet, it’s the speech 
that is clear and strong and bold and courageous, it is a gift that is 
seen in the ministry of preaching the Word of God and a prophet is someone 
who is forcefully compelled with conviction to share the truth of God’s 
Word and to stir people up and to bring them to conviction and repentance 
and faith in Jesus Christ. It is the gift of prophecy and the New 
Testament emphasis on prophecy is the emphasis of proclamation. Again I 
take you to 1 Corinthians chapter 12 and chapter 13, there’s 1 Corinthians 
14:1 thru 3. Look at those passages of Scripture when you get home and 
you’ll read about prophecy and the importance of prophecy and what you do. 
So there are some who have the gift of prophecy, the forcefully compelled.  
 
Then there are those who have the GIFT OF MINISTRY. He says here again in 
verse 6: 
 
…let us prophesy in proportion… 
 
And then in verse 7. 
 
Or ministry, let him use it in ministering… 
 
What is ministry? It’s those who are the readily available. It’s a gift of 
help. It’s literally the same word that we find in the Bible for the 
deacon, it’s diakonos, it’s a servant and someone who has the gift of 
ministry is someone who has the gift of service. Every one of you are 
blessed because of that gift tonight. When you walked in the building 
tonight you received a worship guide. In that worship guide there’s a 
card, there’s an offering envelope, there’s a way for you is you 
have…wanna make a spiritual decision or…or want prayer to respond to that 
in that…in that a…, worship guide tonight. There’s a prayer card there and 
that’s because a wonderful couple by the name of Bob and Joan Frost along 
with another wonderful couple by the name John and Clarise Langram come 
every Wednesday afternoon at about 3:30 or 4 o’clock and stuff every one 
of these worship guides. Did you know that? I don’t know if they’re in 
this service tonight, they usually are. I do the Frosts I don’t know if 
the Langrams are in here with them as well. Why don’t you just say thank 
you to them since they’re here tonight, say thank you for doin that. 
[applause] It’s a ministry of service of helps. It’s simply somebody who 
is readily available to help the ministry function. It can be any kind of 
practical help imaginable. Prestonwood functions because of hundreds of 
work-a-bees who have the ministry of helps in our church. 
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Then there’s the ministry of teaching, the ministry of teaching, the GIFT 
OF TEACHING. He who teaches in teaching, teaching, a…, people who have the 
gift of teaching are the systematically inspired. The message of Christ 
not only needs to be proclaimed as by the prophet, but it needs to be 
explained. Now let me quickly say that I believe great preaching always 
involves teaching and I believe anybody who teaches worth their salt 
oughta end up preaching and stepping on toes from time to time, because 
they’re interrelated and they compliment one another in ministry. But 
teaching is the ability to take the truth of God and to be able to explain 
it in a way that helps to interpret, systematize and internalize that 
truth to peoples lives. 
 
Then there’s the GIFT OF EXHORTATION. Those who have exhortation are the 
positively charged. These are the voltage believers, who always seem, 
whenever you get around them to just share a little bit of their charge 
with you. They know how to pick you up, they know how to lift you up, they 
know how to encourage you, because they have the spiritual gift of 
exhortation. They are the cheerleaders in the body of Christ and God uses 
them to…to cheer and to challenge and to encourage and so they are 
motivators in the church. 
 
Then he speaks of the GIFT OF GIVING. That’s right, there is a spiritual 
gift of giving. Heh, and a whole bunch of people say, wheew…I’m glad to 
know I don’t have that gift, I don’t have to worry about giving anymore. 
Heh! No, I didn’t say that. There’s something called tithing. Tithing is 
giving the first 10th of all of your earnings to the Lord and that’s 
expected of every one of us. But there are some, who beyond tithing and 
even beyond special offerings just have a generous impulse. God has 
blessed them, they’re not all wealthy people, but God has blessed them 
with the ability to see life as something that they can give and share and 
they find ways to give things away. They’re generously moved and the 
church is strengthened greatly. The Bible says God loves a cheerful giver 
and these are people who are open handed, spontaneous and responsive 
whenever there’s a need. 
 
And then the Bible says that there’s a gift called LEADERSHIP. Leadership, 
the orderly focused, those who have the ability to stand out and stand 
above and say here’s where we need to go and here’s how we’re gonna get 
there. They’re helmsmen to the body of Christ. That’s literally what the 
Greek word means here, a helmsman, and they have the ability to give order 
and focus and direction. Leadership is essential. Heh, for years I’ve 
listened to the tapes of Dr. John Maxwell and later his CD’s and my kids 
know whenever they’ve gotten in car I often have a Maxwell tape or CD in 
there because I’ve loved his ministry through the years and whenever the 
little jingle comes on the beginning all my…my kids can always say, what 
they say, everything rises and falls on leadership. They’re not interested 
in listening to the rest of the message but they all…they know that, 
“Everything rises and falls on leadership.” And God has given gifts of 
leadership to His church. 
 
And then the Bible says mercy. Mercy, but he who shows mercy with 
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cheerfulness. Isn’t that great? If you have the GIFT OF MERCY, your job is 
not just to go in, get down and get low and get depressed. It says that 
you go in, you get down, you get low, but you are the actively sympathetic 
and you minister that gift of mercy with cheerfulness. It’s through your 
mercy and through your love that you let others know the love of God and 
that you care. It’s a ministry of compassion and a compassion that builds 
people up. 
 
These are gifts, spiritual gifts, service gifts and yet these are just the 
primary colors. God takes them and uses them and blends them in our lives. 
Some of us have a primary gift and a secondary gift, but our gifts mix and 
match and work together so that the body of Christ can be all that God 
intends for it to be and that is my last point and I don’t have time to 
talk about it tonight but that is that God placed you for active 
participation. He designed you to make a unique contribution, but he has 
placed you for active participation and God has given you the life that 
He’s given you so that you might be connected and interactive with other 
believers so that the body can receive ministry and encouragement and that 
the world can see the function of the body of Christ and can wanna get in 
it and become a part of it. You’re gifted, the gifts are there and God has 
a place for you. The question is are you responding to those gifts? 
 
In World War II there was a cathedral in England that was bombed and 
destroyed and after the war and after some amends had been made a group of 
German students came over to try to help to repair this cathedral. When 
they came there they worked with those who lived in the area and they were 
able to do a lot of refurbishing, that is of everything, except for a 
major part of the cathedral, that was a statue of Jesus. It had been 
knocked over and when it had fallen it had been crushed to the front and 
it had been a statue where Jesus was standing with His arms outstretched 
and at the bottom it simply say: 
 
“Come unto Me!” 
 
Knowing they couldn’t really reconstruct and reproduce the art, especially 
the hands, they decided that maybe there was something else they could do 
so they changed the inscription on the bottom. The statue of Jesus broken 
without hands said this: 
 
He has no hands but our hands! 
 
That’s who the church is today. We are the hands, we are the heart, we are 
the voices of the body of Christ. So as each one has received a gift, so 
minister to one another to the testimony of the love of Christ and to the 
glory of Christ in this world. 


